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LOCAL & STATE

BANGOR — Bangor 
Public Schools could lose 
state aid after  Michigan 
Department of Education 
offi cials learned two admin-
istrators do not meet  state 
administrative certifi cations.

The state 
fl agged  Ssu-
p e r i n t e n -
dent Den-
nis Paquette 
and Assis-
tant  High 
School Prin-
cipal Mary 

Spade.
“Mr. Paquette is not 

properly certifi ed and her 
(Mary Spade’s) case is  ex-
actly the same. Like Mr. Pa-
quette, her position requires 
certifi cation,”  said William 
Disessa of the state agency.

The department’s decision 
prompted Paquette to step 
down, following a  special 
school board meeting Dec. 
27. Paquette, who has been 
school chief for the last two 
years, will serve as district 
chief operating  offi cer of 
non-instructional services 
while Deb Pobuda, the dis-
trict’s business manager, will 
serve as interim superinten-
dent.

“He (Paquette) feels this 
is what is in the best interest 
of the district at this time,” 
said Pobuda, who has been 

with Bangor Schools for 
17  years. “I will continue 
to perform my duties as the 
business manager and  will 
also oversee the delivery of 
curriculum and instruction. 
He will  oversee all non-
instructional programs for 
the remainder of the 2016-
17 school year.

“As a result in his change 
in job duties, he has taken 
a reduction to his yearly sal-
ary. This restructuring will 
have no increased personnel 
cost to the district.”

Bangor district offi cials 

are troubled by the state’s 
position regarding Paquette 
and Spade.

According to MDE regu-
lations, school administra-
tors must enroll in a 21-cred-
it educational leadership 
certifi cation program within 
six months of being hired as 
administrators. Administra-
tors must then obtain certi-
fi cation within three years.

Paquette and Spade 
are  enrolled in administra-
tive certifi cation programs 
–  Paquette expects to fi n-
ish  this school year –  but 

they did not enroll  within 
six months of their appoint-
ments.

A state law, which was 
updated in 2015, requires 
administrators, hired  after 
2010, to enroll in a certifi -
cation program within six 
months of  starting their 
new duties. But neither Pa-
quette nor other school of-
fi cials were aware of the six-
month clause, Pobuda said.

“Our attorneys that drew 
up his (Paquette’s) contract 
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Superintendent 
needs more 
certifications

Bangor schools face state sanction

PAQUETTE

ST. JOSEPH —  St. Jo-
seph Township residents 
with assets of $15,000 or 
less can ask the Board of 
Review for an exemption 
from paying their property 
taxes.

Township Board members 
unanimously approved the 
exemption last week as part 
of the township’s homestead 
poverty guidelines.

Township Trustee Tom 
Milnikel said the guidelines 
help the Board of Review 
– which hears appeals of 
property tax assessments 
– handle those kinds of re-
quests.

“There’s usually two or 
three (requests) each year. 
It doesn’t come up very of-
ten, but it does come up,” 
he said.

Milnikel served on the 

Board of Review before the 
Township Board appointed 
him trsutee last month.

Under the guidelines, 
property owners seeking 
the exemption must pro-
vide documents – like tax 
returns – to support their 
claim, and submit it to the 
Board of Review.

“A tax return is usually 
the best way to do that,” 
Milnikel said.

In other matters, the 
board unanimously passed 
the fi rst reading of an ordi-
nance to allow the rezoning 
of a home at 2168 Wash-
ington Ave. from B-2 (retail 
and service) to R-2 (single-
family residential).

“It was (originally) 
zoned commercial. The 
owners wanted to sell it 
and felt like it would sell 
better being residential, 
versus commercial there,” 
Township Manager Denise 

Cook said. “There is a sale 
pending on it.”

She didn’t recall who 
owned the home.

The request required 
action from the Berrien 
County Planning Com-
mission, which approved 
it, and sent it back to the 
township, Cook said.

The ordinance will re-
turn for its second reading 
next month. If it’s passed, 
the ordinance takes effect 
after it’s posted and pub-
lished.

“We’ll have (posted) here 
in the Township Hall and 
also have it on our website. 
You have to give people 
time to look it over and see 
if  there are any objections,” 
Cook said.

Cook said she didn’t 
know how the home got 
zoned B-2 in the fi rst place. 
Washington Avenue is 
mostly residential.

“It’s very close to the 
Hilltop Center (strip mall), 
so I’m thinking they prob-
ably had some little busi-
ness in there. I’m not sure,” 
she said.

In appointments, the 
board named Milnikel as 
its representative to the 
township Planning Com-
mission, Trustee Ed Meny 
to the Zoning Board of 
Appeals and Township 
Clerk Patrice Rose, to the 
Library Board.

Milnikel replaced Trust-
ee Gary Bluschke, who 
died from complications of 
pneumonia last month.

Rose is replacing Robin 
Neumann, who resigned, 
Cook said.

The board appointed 
Janice Richards to replace 
Milnikel on the Board of 
Review. She will serve a 
two-year term through 
Dec. 31, 2018.

By RALPH HEIBUTZKI
HP Correspondent

SJ Twp. sets property tax hardship exemption
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Teams collect their kits of parts Saturday during the FIRST (For Inspiration and Recognition of Science and Technology) 
robotics challenge kick-off at Lake Michigan College’s Mendel Center. Hundreds of high school students gathered for the 
unveiling of this year’s challenge, titled Steamworks. Over a six-week period, teams will design, build and program robots 
to navigate obstacle courses during district, state and global competition.

ROBO CALL UP

NEW BUFFALO — 
Come Jan. 23, there will be 
a new city manager in town 
for New Buffalo.

David Richards is being 
hired on a 12-week con-
tract, but city offi cials say 
they’re expecting  a long-
term relationship.

After about 10 weeks, 
Mayor Lou O’Donnell IV 
said, the council will  “do 
a performance review with 
him and decide whether or 
not to extend his contract 
as is or maybe move on to 
a more full-time, long-term 
contract.”

Or as City Councilwom-

an  Elizabeth Ennis said, 
“We hope he stays a good 
long time and does a won-
derful job.”

The City Council voted 
5-0  in December to offer 
Richards a contract.

O’Donnell said the con-
tract includes $80,000 
per year with no health 
insurance or retirement 
plan. The city will provide 
$3,000 for relocation ex-
penses.

Richards served as city 
manager for the Alaskan 
cities of Unalakleet and 
Fort Yukon. He replaces 
Rob Anderson, who is re-
signing. Anderson said he 
will help with the transi-
tion.
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New NB city manager 
slated to start Jan. 23

SOUTH HAVEN — It 
looks like Carsen Boyd will 
follow in her sister Brooke 
Boyd’s footsteps.

Carsen, 17, was crowned 
Saturday as Miss South 
Haven 2017, while her older 
sister, Miss South Haven 
2014, looked on and con-
gratulated her.

“I’m excited to follow in 
my sister’s footsteps,” Cars-
en said after the pageant.

Carsen is the daughter 
of Scott and Holly Boyd 
of South Haven. The  se-
nior at  South Haven High 
School is a member of the 
National Honor  Society, 
varsity basketball team, 
the Positive School Cul-
ture Committee  and the 
Anti-Bullying Committee. 
She volunteers as a holiday 
meal server for the Moose 
Family Lodge and she helps 
at the Devo Smiley Charity 
Golf Outing. She is a coach 
and referee  with the  Little 
Lady Rams basketball pro-
gram.

She plans to study health 
and business administra-
tion in college and plans to 
become a physician’s assis-
tant.

Josue Garcia was named 
Mr. South Haven. The 
son of  Artemio and Ne-
reica  Leon Garcia is a 
senior at South Haven 
High School and is dual-
enrolled at Lake Michigan 
College.

He has been on South Ha-
ven’s honor roll for the past 
four years and is on LMC’s 
honor roll.  Garcia is a 
member of the Purple 
Pride Marching Band, con-
cert band, pep band and or-
chestra. He is a member of 
the Key Club, president of 
the Teen Advisory Board 
and Diversity Club.

The fi rst runner-up 
to  Miss South Haven is 
Maya  Insidioso-Tucker. 
The 17-year-old South Ha-
ven High School junior is 
the daughter of Nancy In-
sidioso and Alex Tucker. 

She is an honor student 
and  earned a varsity letter 
in soccer her freshman year. 
She is a member of the the 
Interact/Rotary Club, the 
photography club and per-
formed in the  school play, 
“Get Smart.”  She has vol-
unteered with her church 
youth  group at St. Basil 
Church.

Olivia Patterson was 
crowned second runner-
up. The 17-year-old South 
Haven  High School junior 
is the daughter of Rober-
ta and Patrick Patterson. 
She is a member of the Pur-
ple Pride Marching Band 
color guard, the orches-
tra, choir, and is a manager 
for the football and wres-
tling teams.

She has volunteered for 
the Open Door  dinners 
at First United Method-
ist Church, the South Ha-
ven ice rink and We Care’s 
Festival of Trees. She also 
served as a sixth-grade 
camp counselor,  an assis-
tant dance teacher and at 
her church camp summer 
games.

She plans to pursue a 
double major in athlet-
ic training and dance at 
Grand Valley State Univer-
sity.

The other members of 
the Miss South Haven 
court include Edward De-
Long, Mr.  South Haven 
fi rst runner-up; Alayah Till, 
Miss Entrepreneur; and 
Lydia  Smith, Miss Conge-
niality.

The theme was “Back to 
Bedrock.”

Radio personality Paul 
Layendecker served as host. 
The pageant chairwoman 
was Brandie Rainey.
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Boyd family 
produces its second 
Miss South Haven

Sister act

BOYD GARCIA

INSIDIOSO-TUCKER PATTERSON

LANSING — As he 
takes the helm of the 110-
seat Michigan House, Tom 
Leonard said nothing has 
better prepared him than 
the best job he ever had — 
being a prosecutor in the 
Flint area.

He said making argu-
ments in court and build-
ing cases in trials are skills 
that have helped him in 
lawmaking. But perhaps 
more importantly, he 
learned to “sit down ... 
and listen to people” while 
deciding what was fair to 
crime victims, defendants 
and the public.

“I really learned the art 
of negotiation and build-
ing relationships and 
coalitions when I was a 
prosecutor,” Leonard told 
The Associated Press in an 
interview at his Capitol of-
fi ce last month.

The 35-year-old third-
term Republican who lives 
in DeWitt Township near 
Lansing will offi cially be-
come House speaker on 

Wednesday, the opening 
day of a new two-year leg-
islative session in which the 
GOP will once again set 
the agenda. Having House 

speakers who are in their 
30s is commonplace in the 
term limits era.

Leonard will lead a 
63-member majority that 
chose him shortly after 
the November election. 
He said a big reason he is 
speaker is because of re-
lationships he made with 
now-freshmen GOP mem-
bers during their cam-
paigns.

“I was on the road non-
stop helping them, work-
ing with them, walking 
alongside of them, getting 
to know their families, hav-
ing dinner at their homes. 
Ninety percent of this 
business is about relation-
ships and it’s about build-
ing trust with individuals,” 
Leonard said.

He said he fully an-
ticipates Republicans and 
Democrats to “have our 
battles” over legislation, 
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Leonard ready to take helm of Michigan House
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Rep. Tom Leonard of DeWitt, who was elected as the next Mich-
igan House speaker by Republicans, speaks with reporters in 
the House chamber in Lansing in November. State Rep. Dan 
Lauwers, right, of Brockway Township, who will be the majority 
floor leader in the 2017-18 session listens.

See LEONARD, page B2

See BANGOR, page B2


